

HARTLEBURY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting of held on Tuesday 4th June 2013

Present:  Cllrs P Holden (Chairman), R Kirby (Vice-Chairman), Mrs C Boughton-Thomas, Mrs L. Brookes, Mrs J Jones, A Bishop, G Howard, A Jones, D Southall,  H J Webb, and District Councillor N Dowty.
In Attendance: Mrs B Byng (Clerk)

1.  Apologies: Apologies were accepted from County Cllr Mr M Broomfield, Cllrs D Stocker and A. Cupper.

2. Declarations of Interest: None.

3.  Air Quality Monitoring:  Steve Jorden, Head of Worcestershire Regulatory Services explained the role of WRS.  Testing is carried out around the county on nitrogen dioxide levels, from standing traffic mainly, and measured against National Standards. In 2007, levels from both traffic and dust particles from landfill were measured in Hartlebury and recorded. No significant changes to vehicle levels have occurred since then and therefore, in his opinion, no further testing is required. He said this opinion is supported by the HSE. Neil Thomson from the Environment Agency reported that 55 residents had called in at the two drop-in session organised by the Parish Council in March 2013.  He has since spoken to Severn Waste Ltd and they are prepared to undertake air quality monitoring when the contract is up and running and they have already agreed to a liaison group being set up at that time to address any concerns or issues arising.  After further discussion, Mr Jorden agreed he would arrange to put in writing that the 2007 AQM results remain valid in 2013 as an acceptable ‘starting point’ to be used against any future air quality measurements.

	The meeting was adjourned for Public Question Time – see notes appended at the end.    

4.	Minutes:  The minutes of the meeting held 4 June were approved and signed as a true record.

5.	Progress reports: 
a)	Police Report – none yet provided re May 2013.  Clerk to chase. 
b)	Clerk’s Report – A copy of the Clerk’s Report is available on the PC website – www.hartlebury.org.uk
	(i) Cllr J Jones queried whether a notice regarding dog fouling could be placed in the Village Shop.  The Chairman pointed out there is one on the adjacent Parish Council Notice Board and further action may be taken when the results of the Parish Plan survey are known.  (ii) The Chairman referred to the further letter received regarding horse fouling in Waresley Park asking for the support of the Parish Council.  Discussion took place and the consensus was that this was part of living in the countryside and the complainant should take the matter up as a private individual.  (iii) Cllr Jones queried whether water for the allotments had yet been organised and was advised that a response is awaited from Lovells.  The Chairman reported problems with access to the site, i.e. the gate left open and the lack of security.  The padlock code may need to be changed.  
	(iv) The Chairman updated Councillors regarding recent current issues:-
	Playing Fields Committee:  Met yesterday.  The play area requires small bits of maintenance and Cllr Howard has kindly arranged to do these at no cost.  Lee has been asked to maintain the overgrown planter on land at the rear of the recycling bins and also cut off saplings which have sprouted on the big tree in this location.  
	Finance Committee: The Annual Report has been delayed and will be completed shortly.  Arrangements may have to be made to circulate information and sign-off before the next meeting.
	Staffing Committee: The Clerk has tendered her resignation, giving 3 months’ notice. Reasons for this were explained and accepted and Cllrs thanked her for her hard work. Arrangements have been made for the post to be advertised with a closing date of 21st June and for interviews to take place on Saturday, 6th July.  
c)	District Councillor’s Report:  (i) Cllr Dowty confirmed that WDC’s quote for supply and maintenance of a dog litter bin (£448) was the best available. No stickers can be provided but can be downloaded from the internet. (ii) Roy Fullee, Senior Highways Liaison Officer at WCC has been seconded elsewhere in the County Council.  The contact therefore is either via email to Jon Fraser or WCC Hub.  (iii) Road works are due to take place 12-22 June on the A4025 from the Mitre Oak towards Stourport whilst essential works are being carried out.  Discussion took place regarding possible disruption.  (v) The South Worcs Development Plan (SWDP) has been submitted to the Secretary of State on 28th May for independent inspection.  An announcement will be made in due course.  Planning Minister Nick Boles MP visited Wychavon following requests from Peter Luff MP and Cllr Judy Pearce, to hear concerns about national planning policy and how it is putting pressure on councils to accept unsustainable housing developments.  He was made aware that although the West Midlands Regional Spatial Strategy is about to revoked, the evidence behind the strategy, which seeks a higher housing number than the SWDP, is still being used by appeal inspectors meaning unwanted developments are being let through on appeal. (vi) Air Quality Monitoring – Cllr Dowty said he will raise this at WDC and the comments made by Steve Jorden at this meeting and with the EA when they visit the Council in July.  Councillors thanked him for good work he is doing on behalf of HPC.
d)	County Councillor’s Report:  Cllr Broomfield had sent his apologies for this meeting.  Cllr Mrs Brookes reported that a room has been booked for a HWAG meeting on 11 June.
e) 	Parish Hall Management Committee: Cllr Bishop has stood down as Chairman and Roger Inman elected.  The Treasurer and Secretary also resigned and Jo Latham has been elected Secretary and Helen Pearce is the new Treasurer.  The next meeting is on 5th June.

6 Finance:  a)  Payments totalling £1652.65 were approved for payment.  b)  As the internal auditor has not yet had time to complete the year-end review, the Annual Return and Statement of Internal Control could not be signed off. c) The resignation of Helen Senior, internal auditor, was noted and thanks expressed for all the help she has freely given over the past years. d) A donation to Hartlebury Gardening Club for £250 was approved.  e)  After a vote, a donation of £1,500 to Hartlebury PCC for grass cutting in the parish churchyards was approved.

7 Parish/Neighbourhood Plan:  The Community Survey has been printed and will be delivered to each household within the next 10 days. A pre-paid envelope addressed to the Clerk will be included. The closing date for receipt is 30th June. Surveys can also be handed in at the Village Shop. A stand is arranged in the Parish Hall as part of the Dog Show on 30th June. Responses will be analysed during July/August. Clerk to arrange further publicity to encourage residents to complete the survey.

8 Incinerator: Written response from John Hobbs (WCC) read out. Cllr Brookes advised that Mr Hobbs has been provided with information from Paul Mitchell, giving him a breakdown regarding potential heat take-off. A response is awaited. Reference was made to the first Community Liaison meeting (in 2009) at Stourport Manor and the conflicting information provided at that time. A number of Councillors, representing the Parish Council, are meeting Peter Luff MP on 6th June. 

9 	Old Worcester Road Development:  Clerk to arrange a meeting with the Head of Planning (WDC) and representative of WCC Highways, to enable a number of Councillors and residents to express their views and concerns directly.

10	Wychavon Leaflet re Budget Cuts: The WDC magazine does not appear to have been fully distributed. Councillor Dowty will chase this up. The magazine contains information relating to the survey which WDC urge all residents to complete. Councillors were also encouraged to express their views.

11	Tennis Club & Parish Hall:  Councillor Howard circulated a list of his ideas for improving sporting and recreational facilities.  He commented that the village is expanding; little land is available for recreation and sport. Young people, in particular, are missing out. He asked Cllr Dowty to investigate the possibility for the PC to purchase the British Legion site; other ideas (on his list). He asked Councillors to think about his proposals. The Chairman thanked him and pointed out that the Parish Plan survey will show residents’ views and facilities they want, as these questions are included. Debate to continue.

12	Venue for PC Meetings:  It was agreed that noise generated by the Tuesday night brass band practice is causing disruption to the PC meetings as people are unable to hear clearly what is being said.  Discussion took place regarding other possible venues, including Hartlebury School and New Elizabethan School. Suggestions made are still being investigated. A proposal that the PC refuse to pay the PHMC for the last 3 sessions was turned down by 7 votes to 4. A decision will be made before the next meeting on where the next meeting will be held.

13  Biffa site visit:  A visit has been arranged for Councillors on 27th June at 5.30pm.  Clerk to advise Russ Parrett and notify community representatives who may also like to attend.  

Correspondence for Information:  Noted (as circulated with Agenda).

Councillors’ Report and Items for Next Agenda:  
Cllr J Jones   - Request for Lengthsman to strim bank by level crossings, Station Road (Clerk to arrange)
Cllr Kirby	      - Dog Show 30th June -Cllr Howard agreed to inspect the Village Green afterwards




DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

Tuesday 2 July 2013    -  PC & PLANNING COMMITTEE     7.00 PM – NEW ELIZABETHAN SCHOOL 								   
				
The meeting closed at 9.25 pm



Signed ……………………………………(Chairman)        Dated ……………………………


NOTES FROM PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

Hartlebury PHMC:  A resident presented a copy of the Parish Hall constitution and pointed out a breach of 13a relating to the fact that anyone can speak or vote. A member of the PHMC advised that a new Chairman has taken over and the matter will be reviewed. The Chairman asked that feedback be provided at the next meeting.  

Going Paperless: A resident thought that reducing paper was a good thing but asked the PC to consider the legal implications regarding notifying the public of what is on the agenda, etc, especially if there is no overhead projector in use. The Chairman explained the PC’s plans and gave assurances.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Noise due to Band Practice: Concerns were expressed regarding the band practice which now takes place at the same time as PC meetings.  Cllrs agreed and the Chairman pointed out that this was on the present agenda for discussion.
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